MAY 6, 2008 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES
b.
Public Hearing and Action on Amendment to Chapter 55 (Zoning Ordinance) to add personal services (beauty salons and day spas) as allowable uses in the Office Zoning District – Staff Recommendation:  Approval

Kowalski explained the proposed amendments.

Noting no further speakers, Pratt declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Lowenstein, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the amendment to Chapter 55, Section 5:10.12, to include beauty salons and day spas as special exception uses in the office zoning district.

Carlberg stated that the limitation of no more than 150 square feet of retail space was barely enough room to put two tables on adjoining walls with associated storage.  She noted the retail space at the Bellanina Spa on Fourth Avenue, which seemed adequate, and wondered if there were a different option to use for the provision of retail space.

Kowalski stated that the intent was to limit something like the Bellanina Spa from happening in the office zone.  The intent was to allow some space for accessory sales but keep it at a minimum to prevent a large commercial component, he said.

Carlberg suggested that perhaps the ordinance language could say that limited sales space may be made available without specifying a minimum or maximum, and then the amount could be determined as part of the special exception use.  Depending on the size of the project, she did not see anything offensive with Bellanina’s retail space.

Kowalski said it would be important for an actual amount of retail space to be specified for enforcement purposes.

Potts said she favored including a limitation in the ordinance, adding that she did not think a 12-foot by 12-foot space was too small.  This amount of space would allow a couple of counters and storage cabinets for retail products, she said.  She also noted that the Ordinance Revisions Committee did not see this as a problem.  She did, however, think there would be a problem if a larger retail component was allowed because it would not be fair to other retail uses that would not be permitted as part of this ordinance amendment.  She would like to keep the retail component small, as a secondary use in an office building.

Emaus said there was confusion about what the principle uses were and what they allowed, noting that a doctor’s office on Huron Parkway also contained a retail store (Castle Remedies), a chiropractor’s office with retail items, and non-doctor services such as massage therapy.  It did not appear that these uses would be allowed; however, he believed the community was better for having them.  He had no problem allowing beauty salons with 150 square feet of retail space as a special exception use in the office district.  

Pratt asked if there were a definition for day spa in the ordinance.

Kowalski replied no.  

Pratt wondered if that might cause any difficulty.

Kowalski stated that staff has not experienced any problems.

Pratt wondered if people might push the envelope if this use were allowed in the office district, stating that the 150-square foot retail space limitation would only be enforced through complaints being made to the City.

Lowenstein questioned the special exception use requirement.  When this issue was raised before the City Council, she said, it was because of a local stylist who wanted to rent space in an office building.  It seemed to City Council members that allowing this type of use in an office district was reasonable, she said.  She stated that beauty salon professionals usually did not have a great deal of money and the ordinance amendment proposed this evening would require them to come before the City with a special exception use and site plan, which was quite costly.  It likely would not be worth it to these professionals, she said, because it would be difficult to recoup that cost by operating a small salon.  It seemed to her that a domino effect has been created here, making the original intent impossible.  She believed that the City should decide whether or not a salon matched other kinds of office uses and eliminate the special exception use and day spa components.

Bona asked what the difference in parking requirements was for a beauty salon or day spa and a medical office and a bank.  She stated that banks were comparable to retail uses and they were allowed in the office zone.

Kowalski stated that beauty/barber shops required one parking space per 100 square feet of floor area.  The requirement for medical/dental offices, he said, was one space per 220 square feet as a minimum or 1 space per 180 square feet maximum.  The parking requirement for banks was identical to medical/dental offices, he said.

Bona stated that beauty salons were just slightly more retail in nature than banks or medical offices.  She personally did not have a problem with mixing up all kinds of uses so the ordinance would tend to be more inclusive than exclusive.  She did not have a problem allowing beauty salons as a principle use.  With regard to the 150 square feet for retail operations, she pointed out that most beauty salons displayed their retail products on the walls and used floor area for other things.  Because of the parking requirements, she believed salons locating in office districts would be naturally small in size.

Westphal viewed this as a potentially desirable change and said he would not want to over regulate it.  He suggested that it might be advisable to take a closer look at allowing salons as a principle use, such as 

investigating the use in other municipalities.  He noted that strong fumes were sometimes emitted from these types of salons and said this also might need investigation.  He was not sure that he could articulate his concerns in more of a final fashion without further consideration.

Borum stated that the office district currently allowed artist studios with a limit on the sale of items to 25 percent of the studio area, suggesting that perhaps this was something to consider for a limit on retail space for beauty salons.  The retail space would then be incidental to the size of the salon, he said.  He supported allowing beauty salons in the office district, stating that it was interesting that he could get his dog groomed but could not get his own hair cut in an office zone.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Borum, to amend the language in Section 5:10.12(2)(b)8 to remove the words “150 square feet” and replace them with “25 percent.”

A vote on the amendment motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Borum, Carlberg, Emaus, Lowenstein, Mahler, Potts,




Pratt, Westphal



NAYS:
None

Motion carried unanimously.

Moved by Lowenstein, seconded by Borum, to amend the main motion by removing the words “and day spas as special exception” and replacing them with “principle.”

Carlberg expressed concern that salons did sometimes use very toxic products and did sometimes generate heavy traffic.  Keeping the use as a special exception use would allow the City to review each situation carefully, she said.  She knew that State of Michigan regulations had to be followed, but said exhaust from toxic fumes in an office building could be quite problematic.

Pratt asked if a site plan were required to go along with a special exception use.

Kowalski stated that more of a detailed survey would be required if no exterior improvements were being made to the building.  He said the petitioner would still need to pay the site plan review fee, but would not have to incur all of the costs involved in having a detailed site plan prepared if no exterior modifications were proposed.  He said staff would still need to review the site for adequate parking.

Potts stated that if the only way to control the emission of noxious fumes from a salon were through the special exception use process, she would support the special exception use process remaining in the ordinance. Otherwise, she thought making this a principle use would be acceptable, as long as there was some way to regulate fume emissions.  She believed there were performance standards for the emission of noise and fumes in the ordinance, but she thought this may apply only to manufacturing uses.

Westphal questioned the wisdom in regulating this to the extent that it was defeating the original intent.  Perhaps the salon/day spa community might like an opportunity to comment on the proposal to remove the special exception use component from the ordinance, he said.  He also stated that he would be hesitant to allow this use as a principle use until more research was done with other communities.

Mahler said he favored the special exception use process for the purpose of analyzing traffic patterns or the character of the area, but he was not sure it was appropriate to require a special exception use to analyze whether or not the use would create noxious fumes in the building.      

Bona asked how the City would know the parking was adequate if special exception use approval was not required.  She wondered how the parking would be evaluated.

Kowalski stated that the operator of the salon would need to obtain a permit from the City to change the use.  He said staff, while reviewing the application to make sure the use met current zoning regulations, would catch any parking discrepancy at that time.  He stated that a special exception use was not needed to review just the parking.

Bona suspected that any salon would require a permit because of the interior modifications.  Her main concern would be if there were adequate parking and if that could be handled administratively.  She could not imagine that a business like that would cause a problem.  She pointed out that there were new development proposals that were regularly submitted that did not require traffic studies.  She did not have a problem allowing the salon as a principle use.

Pratt said he had the sense from City Council that the salon use seemed to be acceptable in an office zoning district and that the Planning Commission should determine how to allow this with the fewest consequences.

A vote on the amendment to the main motion showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Borum, Carlberg, Lowenstein, Potts, Pratt, Westphal



NAYS:
Emaus, Mahler

Motion carried.

A vote on the main motion as amended showed:



YEAS:
Bona, Borum, Carlberg, Lowenstein, Mahler, Potts, Pratt, Westphal



NAYS:
Emaus

Motion carried, reads as follows:

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Lowenstein, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the amendment to Chapter 55, Section 5:10.12, to include beauty salons as principle uses in the office zoning district.

